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February 19, 2020 
 
Vincent G. Bradley 
Chairman 
New York State Liquor Authority 
80 S. Swan Street, 9th Floor 
Albany, New York 12210  
 
Re: Chelsea 191 Corp d/b/a Lime Jungle 
 197 7th Avenue, NY, NY (21/22 Streets) 
   
Dear Chairman Bradley: 

 
Manhattan Community Board 4 (MCB4) recommends denial of the application for an OP 
license for Chelsea 191 Corp d/b/a Lime Jungle, 197 7th Avenue, NY, NY (21/22).1  
MCB4 has been unable to confirm that this applicant has no connection with Besim 
Kukaj -- who held an OP license for this establishment/location until recently, when that 
license was summarily suspended by the Liquor Authority.  At that time, the Liquor 
Authority suspended four of Mr. Kukaj’s licenses, including three in this district.  With 
interesting timing, supposedly new operators for all three of those establishments 
presented their applications to the Business Licenses and Permits (BLP) Committee of 
MCB4 at the same January 14, 2020 meeting.  MCB4 is concerned about the possibility 
of Mr. Kukaj’s involvement with the supposedly new establishment and the new OP 
license.  If the Liquor Authority concludes that the current applicant has no connection to 
Mr. Kukaj, then MCB4 recommends denial unless the attached stipulations, proposed by 
the applicant, are made terms of the license. 
 
197 7th Avenue History  
 
197th 7th Avenue was formerly licensed (License No. 1295025) as Lime Jungle Empanadas 
and licensed under BKUK 9 Corp, one of Mr. Kukaj’s multiple licenses.  Mr. Kukaj also 
operated Limon Jungle at 803 9th Ave under BKUK 2 Corp.  
 
The Current Application 

 
1  MCB4’s recommendation is based on a vote taken at its February 5, 2020 full board meeting, with 
__39__ members voting in favor of the recommendation, __0__ members opposed,  __0__ members 
abstaining and __0__ present but not eligible. 
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At the January 14, 2020 meeting of the BLP Committee, Adrian Sanchez presented his 
application for an OP license at 197 7th Avenue.  Mr. Sanchez informed the committee 
that he intends to continue operating Lime Jungle as it has been operating, with the same 
name, décor, and staff.  He has never owned a restaurant before.   
 
 
MCB4’s Recommendation re 197 7th Avenue 
 
Given Besim Kukaj’s history in this district and with the Liquor Authority, MCB4 is 
concerned about Mr. Kukaj obtaining any new licenses or having any involvement with 
the sale of alcoholic beverages in this district.  Although MCB4 has been unable to 
uncover any concrete connection between the current applicant Adrian Sanchez and Mr. 
Kukaj, there are several red flags.  Mr. Kukaj operated and previously held the OP license 
at the current Lime Jungle at 197 7th Avenue.  Mr. Sanchez states that he intends simply 
to continue Lime Jungle as it has been operating.  And there is nothing in Mr. Sanchez’s 
background or application to indicate that he, standing alone, would be a knowledgeable 
and effective owner of a restaurant.  
 
In addition, this establishment is in an area with a high concentration of liquor licenses -- 
11 (eleven) OP liquor licenses within 500 feet of this address (per the SLA LAMP report) 
-- and granting another license under these circumstances would not be in the public 
interest.    
 
Accordingly, MCB4 requests that the Liquor Authority investigate whether the applicant 
Mr. Sanchez has any connection to Mr. Kukaj and whether Mr. Kukaj will be involved in 
any way in the ownership or operation of the planned establishment.  If no such 
connections are found, MCB4 would recommend denial unless the attached stipulations, 
submitted by Mr. Sanchez, are made terms of the license at 197 7th Avenue. 
 
Based on the information currently available to it and for the reasons stated above, 
however, MCB4 requests that the present application be denied. 
 
Thank you for your attention and cooperation with this application. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 

Lowell D. Kern 
Chair 
 

Yoni Bokser 
Co-Chair 
Business Licenses & Permits 
Committee  

Frank Holozubiec 
Co-Chair 
Business Licenses & Permits 
Committee  

        




























































